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The doctrine of Irresistible Grace is the fourth cardinal
point in the Calvinistic theology. It is the “I” in the T-U-L-
I-P  acrostic.  Irresistible  Grace  is  also  referred  to  as
Special Grace or Efficacious Grace.

How  the  Calvinists  Understand
Irresistible Grace
Calvinists deny that Irresistible Grace is God forcing someone
to come against his own will. Rather, say the Calvinists,
Irresistible  Grace  makes  the  individual  willing  to  come.
Berkhof defined it thus: “By changing the heart it makes man
perfectly willing to accept Jesus Christ unto salvation and to
yield obedience to the will of God.”

The Canons of Dort state that when God chooses an individual
to be saved, He “powerfully illuminates their minds by His
Holy Spirit; …. He opens the closed and softens the hardened
heart;  …  He  quickens;  from  being  evil,  disobedient,  and
refractory,  He  renders  it  good,  obedient,  and  pliable;
actuates and strengthens it … this is regeneration … which God
works in this marvelous manner are certainly, infallibly, and
effectually regenerated, and do actually believe.”

John Calvin wrote about “the secret energy of the Spirit” and
“the pure prompting of the Spirit.” Calvin meant that the Holy
Spirit would have to be sent to an individual to call him to
salvation and once called he could not refuse. Calvin wrote,
“As I have already said, it is certain that the mind of man is
not changed for the better except by God’s prevenient grace.”
Prevenient Grace is defined as “Divine grace that is said to
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operate on the human will antecedent to its turning to God.”
In  other  words  man’s  will  is  totally  subservient  to  the
irresistible call from God.

David Steele and Curtis Thomas state:

This special call is not made to all sinners but is issued to
the elect only! The Spirit is in no way dependent upon their
help or cooperation for success in His work of bringing them
to Christ. It is for this reason that Calvinists speak of the
Spirit’s call and God’s grace in saving sinners as being
‘efficacious’, ‘invincible’, or ‘irresistible’. For the grace
which the Holy Spirit extends to the elect cannot be thwarted
or refused, it never fails to bring them to true faith in
Christ!

Paul Enns states:

In the logic of Calvinism, God, through His Spirit, draws
precisely  those  whom  God  unconditionally  elected  from
eternity past and Christ died for. Thus the purpose of God is
accomplished. He elected certain ones, Christ died for those
very ones, and now through the Holy Spirit, God dispenses His
irresistible grace to them to make them willing to come. They
do not want to resist.

Billy Graham wrote:

Being born again is altogether a work of the Holy Spirit.
There is nothing you can do to obtain this new birth …. In
other words, there is nothing you can do about it … The new
birth is wholly foreign to our will. – No man can ever be
saved unless the Holy Spirit in supernatural, penetrating
power comes and works upon your heart. You can’t come to
Christ any time you want to, you can only come when the
Spirit of God is drawing and pulling and wooing.



James Boyce believes that for man it is “impossible for him to
be delivered by his own acts, even if he had the will to
perform them.” Boyce believes that God did not choose the
“elect” because He foresaw that these individuals would be
good and pious people; he believes that it was because of
God’s unconditional selective choosing of the elect that the
elect or chosen ones are led to believe. Boyce takes the
position that salvation is not dependent upon “the choice of
the elect” but solely upon God’s choice.

Thomas Nettles denies that an individual can contribute to his
own salvation. He believes that man’s faith does not come from
man’s willingness to receive the word but “only from God’s
sovereign bestowal.” He says, “The Holy Spirit moves in such a
way as to create willingness in the form of repentance and
faith.”  He  denies  that  the  New  Testament  commandments  of
repentance and belief imply that man has it within his own
power to repent and have faith.

W. J. Seaton wrote:

What is meant by irresistible grace? We know that when the
gospel call goes out in a church, or in the open air, or
through reading God’s Word, not everyone heeds that call. Not
everyone becomes convinced of sin and his need of Christ.
This explains the fact that there are two calls. There is not
only an outward call; there is also an inward call. The
outward call may be described as “words of the preacher”, and
this call, when it goes forth, may work a score of different
ways in a score of different hearts producing a score of
different results. One thing it will not do, however; it will
not work a work of salvation in a sinner’s soul. For a work
of  salvation  to  be  wrought  the  outward  call  must  be
accompanied by the inward call of God’s Holy Spirit, for He
it is who ‘convinces of sin, and righteousness, and judgment.
And when the Holy Spirit calls a man, or a woman, or a young
person by His grace, that call is irresistible: it cannot be
frustrated; it is the manifestation of God’s irresistible



grace.

Loraine Boettner defines Irresistible Grace as:

God’s free and special grace alone, not from any thing at all
foreseen in man, who is altogether passive therein, until,
being quickened and renewed by the Holy Spirit, he is thereby
enabled to answer this call, and to embrace the grace offered
and conveyed by it.

Man’s  Responsibility  in  the
Salvation Process
Calvinism assumes that God has predetermined and foreordained
certain  ones  to  be  saved,  and  that  they  cannot  come  to
salvation until the Holy Spirit in a supernatural way works on
the hearts of the elect. When the Holy Spirit calls the elect
individual, he cannot resist. He has to respond, but he has to
wait until the Holy Spirit calls him in some mysterious way.
Also, if one is not one of the “elect,” it will be impossible
for him to be saved. Therefore, it is all the Holy Spirit’s
working. Man is a totally passive respondent in the salvation
process,  according  to  Calvinism,  which  denies  that  an
individual  can  contribute  to  his  own  salvation.

In 1976, Robert Hudnut wrote the book Church Growth Is Not the
Point. Hudnut is Calvinistic to the core. He writes,

We have been saved. It is not our doing. – No you don’t even
have to repent. Paul didn’t. He was on his way to jail when
it happened. He didn’t do anything. – It is then we are
driven to the passive action of repentance. You do not repent
your way to God.

Notice that Hudnut says repentance is passive. His theology is



corrupt. Man is told to repent in Luke 13:3; Acts 2:38; 3:19;
8:22; and Revelation 2:16. In every verse cited, the Greek
verb is in the active not the passive voice. Repentance is
something man must do (Greek active voice); it is not what is
done to him (Greek passive voice). There is not one case in
the Bible of a person being passive while being saved. Even
Paul was told what he “must do” (Acts 9:6). In Acts 2:38
repentance is tied to the remission of sins. If a man wants to
be saved, then there is something he must do. Man does have a
choice  to  make  in  his  own  salvation  (Acts  2:40;  Deut.
30:11-19; Joshua 24:15; Matt. 23:37; John 5:40). He must be
involved. Without man’s active role in the conversion process,
he is lost.

The responsibility for man having an “honest and good heart”
(Luke 8: 15), in order for the seed of the Kingdom to produce,
lies with the person, not God. Man is told to “take heed how”
he  hears  (Luke  8:18).  The  command  in  Luke  8:18  would  be
meaningless if man did not have a part in his own salvation.
Why should one “take heed how” he hears if his salvation is a
product of irresistible grace? Why “take heed” if the Holy
Spirit  is  going  to  operate  on  the  heart  without  a  man’s
cooperation?

The Bible teaches man has a part to play in the salvation
process. Notice these verses:

John 7:17, “If any man willeth to do his will”
John 7:37, “If any man thirst, let him come unto me and
drink.”
John 12:26, “If any man serve me, let him follow me.”
John 12:47, If any man hear my sayings, and keep them not.”
Revelation 22:17, “He that is athirst, let him say, Come.”
Revelation 22:17, “He that will, let him take the water of
life freely.”

The point of all these verses is that an individual must



“will” and “thirst” and “want to” come to the Lord. It is the
responsibility of the individual to “will” – it is not God’s
responsibility!

God creates “will” in any person with “an honest and good
heart” through the preached word of the cross (John 12:32-33;
1 Cor. 1:18, 21; 2:2). The word is to be preached to everyone
(Matt. 28:18-20; Mark 16:15-16). To hold God responsible for
creating  the  right  “will”  in  a  person  arbitrarily  and
unconditionally makes God a “respecter of persons.” This is
something he is not (Acts 10:34-35; Rom. 2:11; Eph. 6:9; Col.
3:25; 1 Pet. 1:17).

Is Faith Totally a Gift From God?
John Calvin wrote:

Faith is a singular gift of God, both in that the mind of man
is purged so as to be able to taste the truth of God and in
that his heart is established therein. – This is why Paul in
another place commends faith to the elect (Titus 1:1) that no
one may think that he acquires faith by his own effort but
that his glory rests with God, freely to illumine whom he
previously had chosen. – Faith – the illumination of God –
Faith which he (i.e. God) put into our hearts – Our faith
which arises not from the acumen of the human intellect but
from the illumination of the Spirit alone – Faith flows from
regeneration.

Thomas Nettles wrote:

Faith is a gift of God and is bestowed gratuitously by him. –
Neither justification nor faith comes from man’s willingness
to receive but only from God’s sovereign bestowal. – Belief
is still the result of the effectual call and regenerating
power of God.



Millard Erickson wrote: “Faith is God’s gift,” which refutes
this Calvinistic mistake.

He wrote:

Is this Calvinistic view that faith is totally the gift of
God correct? No! Does an individual have to wait for the Holy
Spirit to come in some secret way to infuse faith? No! There
are several reasons:

For God to give certain people faith arbitrarily makes God a
respecter of persons. The Bible is emphatic that “God is no
respecter of persons” (Acts 10:34-35; Rom. 2:11, 10:12; Eph.
6:9; Col. 3:25; 1 Pet. 1:17). Salvation depends upon man
exercising his freedom of will. If salvation depends totally
upon the Holy Spirit and a man is lost, that man can blame
God. But, that will not happen because the Lord has done his
part; man must do his.

Faith comes through the hearing of the word of God not
through some secret mysterious sending by the Holy Spirit
(Rom. 10:17; Luke 8:11-12; John 6:44-45; 20:30-31; Acts 4:4;
8:12; 15:7; 18:8; 20:32; Eph. 1:13). None of these verses
indicate faith coming through a supernatural calling. Faith
comes as we hear and study the evidence and then we ourselves
decide to believe.

Faith is our part in the salvation process (1 John 5:4; Rev.
2:10). We have a responsibility to save ourselves (Acts 2:40)
and  to  build  our  faith  Jude  20;  Acts  20:32).  This  is
something  we  must  do.  Passages  like  Hebrews  11:6  are
meaningless  if  the  Holy  Spirit  is  going  to  miraculously
infuse faith. Jesus said, “Ye must be born anew” John 3:7).
The word “must” is in the active voice indicating we have a
part to play in our salvation. We are not totally passive in
the salvation process. Our active obedient faith is necessary
for us to be saved (Heb. 5:9; 2 Thess. 1:8; John 3:36; Rom.
6:17-18; James 2:24-26).



God purifies the heart by faith (Acts 15:9). Calvinists have
the heart purified before faith. Alexander Campbell said,
“Why do we preach the gospel to convert men, if, before they
believe the gospel, and without the gospel, men are renewed
and regenerated by the direct and immediate influence of
God’s Spirit?” Good question!

Calvinists teach that “spiritual darkness” refers to man’s
depraved condition and that God has to perform supernatural
secret surgery by the Holy Spirit in order to bring men into
“spiritual light.” But, in Acts 26:16-18, Paul was to preach
the gospel to the Gentiles to “open their eyes, to turn them
from darkness to light, and from the power of Satan to God.”
A careful study of the book of Acts reveals that the early
Christians depended upon the word of God to change the hearts
of sinners and produce faith. Nowhere in the book of Acts do
we find someone being converted by a direct operation of the
Holy Spirit.

One is never so “spiritually dead” that he cannot hear and
understand and believe the word of God in order to have faith
(Eph. 5:14; John 5:25; 12:42-43). The rulers of the Jews
“believed on” Jesus but would not confess him. Did they
believe? Yes! Their problem was a “want to” problem not that
they were so spiritually dead they could not understand.
Calvinists misunderstand 1 Corinthians 2:14. The “natural
man” of 1 Cor. 2:14 is the man who does not care about
spiritual things – not the man who cannot understand them.
Calvinists say the unsaved man cannot understand spiritual
truth. Wrong! The rulers of the Jews, who were unsaved, in
John 12:42-43 understood the truth exactly. They just “did
not want to” obey the Lord. Wayne Grudem, and Ralph Gore, and
Millard Erickson, who are Calvinists, do not even discuss
John 12:42-43.

Dr.  John  Warwick  Montgomery,  a  professor  at  Trinity
Theological Seminary in Newburgh, Indiana – a Calvinistic
school – believes that Ephesians 2:8 teaches that faith is a



direct gift from God and that man cannot do anything himself
to get faith. The apostle Paul said in Ephesians 2:8, “For by
grace have ye been saved through faith; and that not of
yourselves, it is the gift of God.” After quoting this verse
Montgomery said,

Don’t get the idea that you did it. You didn’t do it. Faith
is the gift of God. The word ‘that’ in Ephesians 2:8 refers
to ‘faith’ because ‘faith’ is the closest antecedent to the
word ‘ that.’ Once a person is saved, he cannot properly
accredit that to anything but the Holy Spirit.

Faith is, in one sense, a gift of God because God has given us
the Word which produces faith. Without the Word, we could not
have faith. But, the entire Bible and especially Ephesians 2:8
do not teach that faith is a direct gift of God in which we
have no part. The word “that” in Ephesians 2:8 refers to the
salvation process. The salvation process is “the gift of God.”
We are saved “by grace through faith” which is the salvation
process. But, this does not mean we have earned our salvation.
We cannot boast of our salvation as if we have worked for it
and earned it (Eph. 2:9). Jesus said even after we have done
all that we are commanded to do we are to say, “We are
unprofitable servants we have done that which is our duty to
do” (Luke 17:10). James said, “Faith apart from works is dead”
James 2:26).

Verses  Misused  by  Calvinists  to
Support Irresistible Grace
John 6:37: “All that which the Father giveth me shall come
unto me; and him that cometh to me I will in no wise cast
out.”

WJ. Seaton said: “Note that it is those whom the Father has
given to Christ -the elect- that shall come to Him; and when



they come to Him they will not be cast out.”

Response: (1) All those with a submissive spirit will come to
Christ. These are the ones whom the Father gives to Jesus and
not one of these will he refuse (cf. John 10:26-29 where the
verbs “hear” and “follow” are continuous action). One must
come with a willing heart John 5:40; 7:17; Matt. 13:9; Rev.
22:17).  (2)  There  is  nothing  here  or  in  God’s  word  that
teaches that God arbitrarily chooses those who come to Christ.
Jesus uses truth and love to persuade men to accept him John
12:32-33, 48; 2 Cor. 5:14-15). Calvinists are reading into the
text an arbitrary decree that is not there! (3) The gospel is
for all (Mark 16:15-16), but not all men will accept it (2
Thess.  1:7-10).  Those  who  refuse  to  accept  Christ  do  so
because  of  their  own  willful  rejection  (Matt.  13:14-15;
23:37)- not because of some arbitrary decree. Paul Butler
says, “Man’s rejection by God is caused by man’s rejection of
God.” (4) Jesus said, “He that hath ears to hear, let him
hear” (Matt. 11:15). Jesus did not say, “The Holy Spirit will
supernaturally  open  your  hearts  so  you  can  believe.”  In
Matthew 11:15 Jesus was teaching that man has a responsibility
to have an “honest and good heart.” That is not the work of
the Holy Spirit. If a man does not have an “honest and good
heart,” he cannot and will not come to Jesus. (5) In context
John 6:40 explains John 6:37 and 39. It explains who the
Father  has  given  unto  Jesus:  Those  who  “beholdeth”  and
“believeth” on the Son! Both of these verbs are present tense
verbs  indicating  continuous  action.  Those  who  continue  to
behold and believe on the Son are the ones whom the Father has
given  unto  Jesus.  It  is  our  own  individual  free-will
responsibility to continue to believe. We are not forced or
coerced against our will.

John 6:44: “No man can come to me, except the Father that sent
me draw him: and I will raise him up in the last day.”

John Calvin said: “But nothing is accomplished by preaching
him if the Spirit, as our inner teacher, does not show our



minds the way. Only those men, therefore, who have heard and
have been taught by the Father come to him. What kind of
learning and hearing is this? Surely, where the Spirit by a
wonderful and singular power forms our ears to hear and our
minds to understand.”

W.J. Seaton said: “Here our Lord is simply saying that it is
impossible for men to come to Him of themselves; the Father
must draw them.”

Response:  (1)  Calvin  assumes  the  drawing  is  a  miraculous
operation. We base truth on clear biblical teaching – not
assumptions. (2) The next verse explains how God does the
drawing and it is not miraculous. It is written that one must
be taught (Jer. 31:31-34; Isa. 54:13). One must hear and one
must learn! This is not miraculous! God draws men through
teaching. “Faith cometh by hearing and hearing by the word of
God” (Rom. 10:17). The book of Acts is proof positive that
Christianity is a taught religion – not a caught religion in
the sense that the Holy Spirit must convert a man separate and
apart from the word of God. The means and the method the
Father uses to draw men is the preached word (Matt. 28:18-20;
Mark 16:15-16; Acts 4:4; 8:4, 12; 11:26; 15:7; 18:8; 20:20; 1
Cor. 1:18-21; 2:1-4; Col. 2:7; 2 Thess. 2:15; 2 Tim. 2:2;
etc.). (3) Why did our Lord invite all men to come to him if
he knew that it was impossible for some of them to come (Matt.
11:28)? That does not make sense. (4) Guy N. Woods said: “Some
are not drawn, because they do not will to do so; it has been
well said. that a magnet draws iron, but not all objects are
drawn by magnets, because all are not iron! Similarly, one
must be of the right disposition and have the proper response
to the drawing power of the Father which he exercises through
the gospel.” (5) John 12:32-33 also teaches we are drawn to
the Lord through Christ’s death on the cross. Some appreciate
his death, and sadly, some do not.

Acts 16:14: “And a certain woman named Lydia, a seller of
purple, of the city of Thyatira, one that worshipped God,



heard us: whose heart the Lord opened to give heed unto the
things which were spoken by Paul.”

John Calvin said:

Indeed, it does not so stand in man’s own impulse, and
consequently even the pious and those who fear God still have
need of the especial prompting of the Spirit. Lydia, the
seller of purple, feared God, yet her heart had to be opened
to receive Paul’s teaching (Acts 16:14) and to profit by it.
This was said not of one woman only but to teach us that the
advancement of every man in godliness is the secret work of
the Spirit.

Charles Hodge said:

The  truth  is  compared  to  light,  which  is  absolutely
necessary· to vision; but if the eye be closed or blind it
must be opened or restored before the light can produce its
proper impression.” Hodge tries to use the case of Lydia as
proof  of  the  direct  operation  of  the  Holy  Spirit  in
conversion.

W. 1. Seaton said:

One outstanding illustration of this teaching of irresistible
grace, or effectual calling, is certainly the incident that
we read in Acts 16. The apostle Paul preaches the gospel to a
group of women by the riverside at Philippi; and as he does
so, ‘a certain woman named Lydia heard us: whose heart the
Lord opened, that she attended unto the things that were
spoken of Paul.’ Paul, the preacher, spoke to Lydia’s ear –
the outward call; but the Lord spoke to Lydia’s heart – the
inward call of irresistible grace.

Response:  (1)  Calvin’s  admission  that  Lydia  “feared”  God
before God “opened” her heart destroys his teaching of Total



Depravity. (2) It is a complete assumption that God opened her
heart by a direct secret operation of the Holy Spirit. The
text does not tell us what Calvin believes. Calvin gives us a
classic case of eisegesis – i.e. reading into the text what is
not  there.  (3)  The  word  “heart”  is  used  figuratively.
Consider: John 12:40; Matthew 9:4; 13:15; Mark 2:6; and Romans
10:10. The word “opened” is evidently used figuratively – i.e.
to expand or broaden the mind. Luke 24:45 states, “Then opened
he their mind.” Jesus “opened” the mind of the apostles by
explaining the Scriptures to them not by a direct operation of
the Holy Spirit. The word “opened” was simply a way of saying
that the person came to an understanding of, and a belief in,
the message under consideration. It is analogous to Paul’s
statement in Ephesians 1:18, “having the eyes of your heart
enlightened.” ( 4) Acts 16:14 indicates that the Lord opened
her heart through the things which were spoken by Paul. The
Spirit’s work in conversion is not something done directly
upon the heart apart from the preached Word. (5) J.W. McGarvey
said, “The assumption, therefore, that her heart was opened by
an abstract influence of the Spirit, is entirely gratuitous
and illogical, while the real cause is patent upon the face of
the narrative in the preaching done by Paul.” ( 6) Dr. Richard
Oster said, “It is significant that this opening of the heart
came only after she had heard what was said by Paul. Perhaps
the method of opening her heart was the preached word (cf.
Luke 24:45).” (7) The word “heard” is an imperfect tense verb
which  means  continuous  action  in  the  past.  Lydia  kept  on
hearing Paul. The hearing occurred before the opening of the
heart. Wayne Jackson states, “The implication here is the
exact opposite of that demanded by Calvinism. That doctrine
alleges that one cannot give honest attention to the Word of
God until the Lord first opens the heart, but this passage
actually demonstrates otherwise. She kept on listening and
thereby her heart (understanding) was opened by God!” (8) The
words “give heed” implies that Lydia had a choice in her
obedience. Study: Acts 8:6-12; 20:28; Luke 8:18 and Hebrews
2:1-2. (9) There are many passages which demonstrate that God,



as a general rule, works through means and not directly (2
Kings 5:1-14; Matt. 6:11; 2 Cor. 9:10).

Romans 10:16-17: “But they did not all hearken to the glad
tidings. For Isaiah with, Lord, who hath believed our report?
So belief cometh of hearing, and hearing by the word of God.”
John Calvin said, “To whom hath the arm of the Lord been
revealed. – By this, he means that only when God shines in us
by the light of His Spirit is there any profit from the word.
Thus the inward calling, which alone is effectual and peculiar
to the elect is distinguished from the outward voice of men.”

Calvin believed that the Word of God could only produce faith
in a heart of one already illumined by the Spirit of God. In
commenting on Romans 10:17, Calvin admits that when Paul makes
“hearing the beginning of faith he is describing only the
ordinary arrangement and dispensation of the Lord which he
commonly uses in calling his people – not, indeed, prescribing
for him an unvarying rule so that he may use no other way.”

Response: (1) Calvin assumes his doctrine of total depravity
is true. He insists they did not believe because they could
not believe. The text does not say what Calvin believed. (2)
If one must be regenerated before he can hear, then he is
regenerated before he has faith. This contradicts many Bible
passages (John 8:24; Acts 11:14; 16:14; Rom. 1:17; 5:1; Gal.
3:11). (3) Personal responsibility is definitely set forth in
this verse. If anyone does not believe, it is because he does
not  “hearken”  to  the  message  preached  –  not  because  of
inherited  total  depravity.  Notice  the  parallel  between
“hearken” and “believed” with “glad tidings” – i.e. the gospel
and “report.” To have a saving faith is to hearken – i.e. hear
and obey. (4) Every case of conversion in the Bible involved a
teaching situation. Christianity is a taught religion (John
6:45; Acts 4:4; 8:4; 11:26; 18:8; 20:20; Col. 2:7; 2 Thess.
2:15; 2 Tim. 2:2). There is no example in the Bible where the
Holy Spirit supernaturally infused faith into an individual. A
saving faith comes when an honest and good heart is taught



truth found in the word of God and then that truth is accepted
and appreciated and appropriated.

Conclusion
There is not one passage in the entire Bible which directly or
indirectly teaches Calvinism’s doctrine of Irresistible Grace.
In fact, it contradicts God’s word. Calvinism would make God a
“respecter of persons.” But, the Bible says He is not! It is
God’s will for all men to be saved; therefore, salvation is
conditioned only on man’s will. God is always willing for all
men to be saved. Calvinism is false doctrine. Let us follow
the truth in God’s word and reject the false doctrine of
Calvinism!
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The Influences of Sin
CLAUDE B. HOLCOMB
March 10, 1970

Since we are living in a time when the reality of sin is being
denied, it might be well for Christians to give more thought
to its impact on past generations, and be reminded that the
prevailing attitude toward sin today is the result of the
influences of sin itself. Total disregard for God’s revelation
to man has led many to say that nothing is wrong except as a
person’s own thinking makes it wrong. They tell us there Is no
such thing as absolute truth, and no definite standard of
morals. The idea Is that every man is his own god, and what is
right or wrong is determined in his own mind. This is anarchy
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in Its boldest posture.

Peter was constrained to write “to put you in remembrance of
these things, though ye know them.” Since sin is so subtle
Christians should ever be reminded of its deceitfulness. We
need to contemplate the lessons of the past lest we let them
slip away from us. The impact of sin in man’s history is seen
in the Bible accounts of Adam’s posterity, and “these things
happened unto them by way of example; and they were written
for our admonition.”

Cain called God’s way in question, and his presumption led him
finally to murder his brother. As the sons and daughters of
Adam multiplied on earth, man became so engrossed In the re-
enactment of Eden’s tragedy that “every imagination of the
thoughts  of  his  heart  was  only  evil  continually,  and  it
repented Jehovah that he had made man on the earth, and it
grieved him at his heart.” Repentance on the part of God
doesn’t mean that there was any vacillation or variation in
his nature. It is merely an expression of pain felt in the
great heart of the Creator because of the sin of his creature,
and emphasizes the infinite love that God has for man. But
justice  must  be  upheld,  so  man  paid  the  penalty  for  his
perversity, and was destroyed from the earth, excepting the
small remnant of Noah’s family. God’s wrath revealed in the
flood  was  legal  wrath  rather  than  emotional.  Had  it  been
emotional, it would have been executed without mercy, and that
would have been the end of human history. God’s mercy is
demonstrated in the fact that he gave the antediluvians ample
opportunity to escape the consequences of their sin through
the preaching of Noah, but they would not repent.

The preservation of the race after the flood was made possible
through the small remnant of righteous souls found in Noah’s
family. But the posterity of Noah was also subject to sin, and
in his sons are found again the human proclivities to doubt
and question the ways of the Lord. Ham, not completely purged
from the vices of the old world, forgets the honor due to a



father, and in sinning against his father he sins against God
and brings a curse upon himself. He was the progenitor of
those who later became the adversaries of God’s people, and
the sinful influences of Ham are seen in the deeds of his
posterity.

It was the influence of sin that led those men to undertake
the building of a tower whose top would reach unto heaven. The
real motive behind this act was a desire for renown – the
pride of life. Their object was to stay together, and thus
they would fail to carry out God’s purpose to replenish the
earth according to his commandment to “bring forth abundantly
in the earth and multiply therein” (Gen. 9:7). Their fear of
dispersion could well have been that the in ward bond of unity
and fellowship had already been broken by sin, and they were
thus seeking to maintain a false sort of unity by this outward
means. How presumptuous they were! God sent a confusion of
tongues and scattered them abroad upon the face of the earth.

As men are multiplied, sin abounds. The great cities of Sodom
and Gomorrah became so violently wicked that the Lord could no
longer bear with them, and because not ten righteous souls
could be found In Sodom they were destroyed. This does not
mean ten souls who were sinlessly perfect, but ten who through
fear of God kept themselves from the prevailing wickedness of
the city. So God rained upon Sodom and Gomorrah brimstone and
fire  from  heaven,  executing  his  legal  wrath  against
transgression of his law. This catastrophe is a permanent
memorial of the punitive righteousness of God, and serves lo
keep  the  fate  of  the  ungodly  before  the  minds  of  all
subsequent  gene  rations.

The fate of Lot’s wife also becomes a warning to all ages
against the evil of disobeying God, and the danger of “looking
back” after having charted a course that leads away from death
and  destruction.  Jesus  exhorted  the  people  of  his  day  to
“remember Lot’s wife” (Luke 17:32). Peter makes reference to
Sodom and Gomorrah and says that God “made them an example



unto those that should live ungodly” (2 Peter 2:6).

Time would fail to tell or the multitude or individuals whose
sins are recorded in divine history, and of the tremendous
effects their conduct had on the lives and destinies of men.
We could speak of Esau, who despised his birthright and sold
it  for  a  morsel  of  food;  of  Nadab  and  Abihu,  who
presumptuously  offered  strange  fire  in  the  place  of  that
commanded; of the son of Shelomith who blasphemed the God of
heaven; of Korah, Dathan and Abiram, who rebelled against the
authority God had vested in Moses and Aaron; and of all the
cases in subsequent History which so graphically inscribe upon
our minds the stupendous impact of sin upon the human family.

The whole story of sin may be summed up in the failure of man
to get rid of the lusts within himself. We cannot quite get
away from selfishness. To gratify selfish desires we yield to
covetousness  and  sacrifice  our  souls  upon  idol  altars!
Idolatry  in  our  day  consists  largely  in  the  form  of
worshipping self. We need to learn the lessons that all these
examples in Israel’s history teach us. We need to learn that
sin on our part begins with the lusts in our own hearts. It is
true that the devil is the originator of sin, and ushered sin
into the world through the first couple on earth, but we are
not compelled to serve Satan, and we do so only because we are
drawn away by our “own lusts, and enticed” (James 1:14). That
is why Peter said, “Abstain from fleshly lusts, which war
against the soul” (1 Peter 2:11). That is why God gave us all
these examples to warn us against the subtlety of sin.

No intelligent person can contemplate the influences of sin
upon the human race from the beginning until now, and then
with any degree or honesty deny the reality of sin. The idea
that sin is only the figment of an imaginative mind, or that
any impurity can be washed clean by one’s own thinking, is
just another one of the crafty contrivances of Satan to lead
souls captive.



Let us therefore exhort one another daily, “lest any of you be
hardened by the deceitfulness of sin” (Heb. 3 :13).
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Seek and Ye Shall Find
By Burl Curtis
Vol. 115, No. 11

The beginner might think this is an unrestricted promise but a
search of the scriptures will show seeking and finding are
regulated. Jesus qualifies asking and receiving by showing an
earthly father would not give his son a stone for bread nor a
serpent for a fish. He concludes, “If ye then, being evil,
know how to give good gifts unto your children, how much more
shall your Father which is in heaven give good things to them
that ask him” (Matt. 7:11)? Asking, seeking and knocking will
not get you everything you want anytime you want it because
God only gives “good and perfect gifts” (James 1:17). Often
people ask for things not good for them and do not come close
to knowing what is perfect for them.

Those who think this is an unqualified promise need to follow
the example of David Lipscomb who said, “We do not have enough
on a question until we study everything that God has said on
that  subject.”  He  impressed  upon  his  students  the  great
importance of not being satisfied with the investigation of
any  Bible  subject  until  every  related  scripture  had  been
examined (I’ll Stand on the Rock: a Biography of H. Leo Boles,
Lipscomb and Choate, 1965).

1. We must seek in the proper order. Jesus said, “But seek ye
first the kingdom of God, and his righteousness; and all these
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things (food and clothing — Matt. 6:31-32) shall be added unto
you” (v. 33). Any person or group who does this will use God’s
blessings to provide the basic necessities for life upon this
earth.

2. We must seek in the right manner. God rewards those who
“diligently seek him” (Heb. 11:6). Diligence requires making
every effort. The man who found the treasure in the field went
with joy and sold all he had and bought that field (Matt.
13:44). Many do not find the great treasures of life because
they seek half-heartedly (Col. 3:23-24).

3. There is a time to seek. Isaiah warned, “Seek ye the Lord
while he may be found, call ye upon him while he is near”
(55:6). Jesus taught a person can wait too late to seek.
“Strive to enter in at the strait gate: for many, I say unto
you, will seek to enter in, and shall not be able. When once
the master of the house is risen up, and hath shut to the
door, and ye begin to stand without, and to knock at the door,
saying Lord, Lord, open unto us; and he shall answer and say
unto you, I know you not whence ye are” (Luke 13:22-30; John
7:33-36; 8:21-24). If these words do not strike terror in your
soul now, they will when it is too late.

4. We can seek the wrong things. Certain scribes and Pharisees
sought after a sign but most of them rejected the greatest
sign  of  all,  the  resurrection  of  Jesus  (Matt.  12:38-40).
Whoever seeks to save his life shall lose it (Luke 17:33). We
may seek honor from men and “not the honor that cometh from
God only” (John 5:39-47). Paul told the Corinthians “the Jews
require a sign, and the Greeks seek after [worldly] wisdom” (1
Cor. 1:22-23).

5. We may seek the Lord at the wrong place, like the women at
the tomb who were asked by the two angels, “Why seek ye the
living among the dead” (Luke 24:5). We may seek the truth from
false teachers who teach the doctrines of men.



6. Men may seek the Lord for the wrong purposes. People came
to Capernaum seeking Jesus but he confronted them, “Verily,
verily, I say unto you, Ye seek me, not because ye saw the
miracles, but because ye did eat of the loaves, and were
filled” (John 6:24-29). James wrote, “Ye ask, and receive not,
because ye ask amiss, that ye may consume it upon your lusts”
(James 4:3).

7.  Sometimes  we  have  to  seek  and  wait.  Jesus  told  the
disciples they could not go where he was going at that moment
but they would follow him afterward (John 13:33-36). Those who
go to heaven must wait for the “revelation of the righteous
judgment of God; Who will render to every man according to his
deeds: To them who by patient continuance in well-doing seek
for glory and honor immortality , eternal life” (Rom. 2:5-1
1).

Ask, seek and knock are not unconditional promises. If we seek
according to the will of God we will find; we will seek to
excel in edifying (1 Cor. 14:12), to be unselfish (1 Cor.
13:5), things that are above (Col. 3:1) and peace (1 Pet.
3:11). John understood these promises when he wrote, “If we
ask any thing according to his will, he heareth us” (1 John
5:14-15).

EIGHT  STEPS  TO  GREATER
SENSITIVITY
EIGHT STEPS TO GREATER SENSITIVITY

By John Dobbs
Vol. 106, No. 06
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Jesus was the most sensitive person who ever walked the face
of  this  earth.  There  have  been  many  great  heroes,  great
debaters, great scholars, and great orators, but how many
people do you know who are great in their sensitivity? Many a
church split, fuss, or wrangle would be solved were everyone
more sensitive to each other. Jesus exhibited his sensitivity
in at least eight ways.

He  considered  the  physical
needs of others:
And Jesus called unto him his disciples, and said, I have
compassion on the multitude, because they continue with me
now three days and have nothing to eat: and I would not send
them away fasting, lest haply they faint on the way. And the
disciples say unto him, Whence should we have so many loaves
in a desert place as to fill so great a multitude? And Jesus
said unto them, How many loaves have ye? And they said,
Seven, and a few small fishes. And he commanded the multitude
to sit down on the ground; and he took the seven loaves and
the fishes; and he gave thanks and brake, and gave to the
disciples, and the disciples to the multitudes. And they all
ate, and were filled: and they took up that which remained
over of the broken pieces, seven baskets full. And they that
did eat were four thousand men, besides women and children.
And he sent away the multitudes, and entered into the boat,
and came into the borders of Magadan (Matt. 15:32-39).

Jesus taught that we should
be willing to forgive others



of their shortcoming seventy
times seven:
Then came Peter and said to him, Lord, how oft shall my
brother sin against me, and I forgive him? until seven times?
Jesus saith unto him, I say not unto thee, Until seven times;
but, Until seventy times seven. Therefore is the kingdom of
heaven  likened  unto  a  certain  king,  who  would  make  a
reckoning with his servants. And when he had begun to reckon,
one was brought unto him, that owed him ten thousand talents.
But forasmuch as he had not wherewith to pay, his lord
commanded him to be sold, and his wife, and children, and all
that he had, and payment to be made. The servant therefore
fell down and worshipped him, saying, Lord, have patience
with me, and I will pay thee all. And the lord of that
servant,  being  moved  with  compassion,  released  him,  and
forgave him the debt. But that servant went out, and found
one of his fellow-servants, who owed him a hundred shillings:
and he laid hold on him, and took him by the throat, saying,
Pay what thou owest. So his fellow-servant fell down and
besought him, saying, Have patience with me, and I will pay
thee. And he would not: but went and cast him into prison,
till he should pay that which was due. So when his fellow-
servants saw what was done, they were exceeding sorry, and
came and told unto their lord all that was done. Then his
lord called him unto him, and saith to him, Thou wicked
servant,  I  forgave  thee  all  that  debt,  because  thou
besoughtest me: shouldest not thou also have had mercy on thy
fellow-servant, even as I had mercy on thee? And his lord was
wroth, and delivered him to the tormentors, till he should
pay all that was due. So shall also my heavenly Father do
unto you, if ye forgive not every one his brother from your
hearts (Matt. 18:21-35).



Jesus  considered  the
spiritual  needs  of  others—
even  when  they  were  not
interested:
O  Jerusalem,  Jerusalem,  that  killeth  the  prophets,  and
stoneth them that are sent unto her! how often would I have
gathered thy children together, even as a hen gathereth her
chickens under her wings, and ye would not! Behold, your
house is left unto you desolate. For I say unto you, Ye shall
not see me henceforth, till ye shall say, Blessed is he that
cometh in the name of the Lord (Matt. 23:37-39).

Jesus taught that we should
do what we could to solve the
obvious problems of others:
And behold, a certain lawyer stood up and made trial of him,
saying, Teacher, what shall I do to inherit eternal life? And
he said unto him, What is written in the law? how readest
thou? And he answering said, Thou shalt love the Lord thy God
with all thy heart, and with all thy soul, and with all thy
strength, and with all thy mind; and thy neighbor as thyself.
And he said unto him, Thou hast answered right: this do, and
thou shalt live. But he, desiring to justify himself, said
unto Jesus, And who is my neighbor? Jesus made answer and
said, A certain man was going down from Jerusalem to Jericho;
and he fell among robbers, who both stripped him and beat
him, and departed, leaving him half dead. And by chance a
certain priest was going down that way: and when he saw him,



he passed by on the other side. And in like manner a Levite
also, when he came to the place, and saw him, passed by on
the other side. But a certain Samaritan, as he journeyed,
came where he was: and when he saw him, he was moved with
compassion, and came to him, and bound up his wounds, pouring
on them oil and wine; and he set him on his own beast, and
brought him to an inn, and took care of him. And on the
morrow he took out two shillings, and gave them to the host,
and said, Take care of him; and whatsoever thou spendest
more, I, when I come back again, will repay thee. Which of
these three, thinkest thou, proved neighbor unto him that
fell among the robbers? And he said, He that showed mercy on
him. And Jesus said unto him, Go, and do thou likewise (Luke
10:25-37).

Jesus taught that sensitivity
is  often  met  by
insensitivity:
And it came to pass, as they were on the way to Jerusalem,
that he was passing along the borders of Samaria and Galilee.
And as he entered into a certain village, there met him ten
men that were lepers, who stood afar off: and they lifted up
their voices, saying, Jesus, Master, Have mercy on us. And
when he saw them, he said unto them, Go and show yourselves
unto the priests. And it came to pass, as they went, they
were cleansed. And one of them, when he saw that he was
healed, turned back, with a loud voice glorifying God; and he
fell upon his face at his feet, giving him thanks: and he was
a Samaritan. And Jesus answering said, Were not the ten
cleansed? but where are the nine? Were there none found that
returned to give glory to God, save this stranger? And he
said unto him, Arise, and go thy way: thy faith hath made



thee whole (Luke 17:11-19).

Jesus taught that we should
accept  those  who  were
unacceptable  to  much  of
society:
And they come to Jericho: and as he went out from Jericho,
with his disciples and a great multitude, the son of Timaeus,
Bartimaeus, a blind beggar, was sitting by the way side. And
when he heard that it was Jesus the Nazarene, he began to cry
out, and say, Jesus, thou son of David, have mercy on me. And
many rebuked him, that he should hold his peace: but he cried
out the more a great deal, Thou son of David, have mercy on
me. And Jesus stood still, and said, Call ye him. And they
call the blind man, saying unto him, Be of good cheer: rise,
he calleth thee. And he, casting away his garment, sprang up,
and came to Jesus. And Jesus answered him, and said, What
wilt thou that I should do unto thee? And the blind man said
unto him, Rabboni, that I may receive my sight. And Jesus
said unto him, Go thy way; thy faith hath made thee whole.
And straightway he received his sight, and followed him in
the way (Mark 10:46-52).

Jesus  was  blind  to  social
restraints,  and  treated  all



people as real people:
So he cometh to a city of Samaria, called Sychar, near to the
parcel of ground that Jacob gave to his son Joseph: and
Jacob’s well was there. Jesus therefore, being wearied with
his journey, sat thus by the well. It was about the sixth
hour. There cometh a woman of Samaria to draw water: Jesus
saith unto her, Give me to drink. For his disciples were gone
away into the city to buy food. The Samaritan woman therefore
saith unto him, How is it that thou, being a Jew, askest
drink of me, who am a Samaritan woman? (For Jews have no
dealings with Samaritans.) Jesus answered and said unto unto
her, If thou knewest the gift of God, and who it is that
saith to thee, Give me to drink; thou wouldest have asked of
him, and he would have given thee living water. The woman
saith unto him, Sir, thou hast nothing to draw with, and the
well is deep: whence then hast thou that living water? Art
thou greater than our father Jacob, who gave us the well, and
drank thereof himself, and his sons, and his cattle? Jesus
answered and said unto her, Every one that drinketh of this
water shall thirst again: but whosoever drinketh of the water
that I shall give him shall never thirst; but the water that
I  shall  give  him  shall  become  in  him  a  well  of  water
springing up unto eternal life. The woman saith unto him,
Sir, give me this water, that I thirst not, neither come all
the way hither to draw. Jesus saith unto her, Go, call thy
husband, and come hither. The woman answered and said unto
him, I have no husband. Jesus saith unto her,Thou saidst
well, I have no husband: for thou hast had five husbands; and
he whom thou now hast is not thy husband: this hast thou said
truly. The woman saith unto him, Sir, I perceive that thou
art a prophet. Our fathers worshipped in this mountain; and
ye say, that in Jerusalem is the place where men ought to
worship. Jesus saith unto her, Woman, believe me, the hour
cometh, when neither in this mountain, nor in Jerusalem,
shall ye worship the Father. Ye worship that which ye know



not: we worship that which we know; for salvation is from the
Jews.  But  the  hour  cometh,  and  now  is,  when  the  true
worshippers shall worship the Father in spirit and truth: for
such doth the Father seek to be his worshippers. God is a
Spirit: and they that worship him must worship in spirit and
truth. The woman saith unto him, I know that Messiah cometh
(he that is called Christ): when he is come, he will declare
unto us all things. Jesus saith unto her, I that speak unto
thee am he (John 4:1-26).

Jesus said to always put God
and others first; that way,
we’ll never get in our way.
But the Pharisees, when they heard that he had put the
Sadducees to silence, gathered themselves together. And one
of them, a lawyer, asked him a question, trying him: Teacher,
which is the great commandment in the law? And he said unto
him, Thou shalt love the Lord thy God with all thy heart, and
with all thy soul, and with all thy mind. This is the great
and first commandment. And a second like unto it is this,
Thou  shalt  love  thy  neighbor  as  thyself.  On  these  two
commandments the whole law hangeth, and the prophets (Matt.
22:34-40).

These eight steps are simple, yet profound. Brethren, be more
sensitive to the needs of those around us, try to be like
Jesus!



It’s Up to Me and to You
By Hugo McCord
Vol. 116, No. 11

Many gifts from God, as our lives, as the air we breathe, are
absolutely free. But whether or not we are (1) thankful to God
and (2) live for him and for others is wholly in our hands.
It’s up to me and to you.

Thankfulness
Some “believe that he [God] is” but are not “thankful” to him
(Heb. 11:6; Rom. 1:21). To be thankful (says Webster) is to be
“impressed with a sense of kindness received,” to be “ready to
acknowledge it,” to be “grateful.”

To be thankless (says Webster) is “not feeling or expressing
thanks,  not  acknowledging  favors,”  and  Webster  quotes
Shakespeare, “How sharper than a serpent’s tooth it is to have
a thankless child.”

After Jesus had healed ten men of leprosy, only one of them, a
Samaritan, “when he saw that he was healed turned back and
praised God with a loud voice, and fell on his face at the
feet of Jesus, giving him thanks” (Luke 17:16). Jesus was
shocked that the nine Jews were thankless, and he asked, “Were
not ten cleansed? Where are the nine? Was none found to return
to  give  God  the  glory  except  this  foreigner?”  (Luke  17:
17-18).

A psalm written 3,000 years ago is timeless:

Shout joyfully to Yahweh, all the earth. Serve Yahweh with
gladness. Come before him with singing. Know that Yahweh, he
is God. He made us, and not we ourselves. We are his people,
the sheep of his pasture. Enter his gates with thanksgiving,
and into his courts with praise. Be thankful to him, and
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bless  his  name,  for  Yahweh  is  good,  his  kindness  is
everlasting,  and  his  faithfulness  is  from  generation  to
generation (Psa. 100).

Paul was grateful “that Christ Jesus came into the world to
save sinners, of whom I am the worst” (1 Tim. 1:15), “who
loved me, and gave himself for me” (Gal. 2:20), exclaiming
about  Jesus,  “Thanks  be  to  God  for  his  unspeakable
[indescribable,  inexpressible,  unutterable]  gift”  (2  Cor.
9:15).

All Christians are exhorted, “Always give thanks to God, even
the Father, in the name of the Lord Jesus Christ” (Eph. 5:20);
“Give thanks for everything, which is God’s will in Christ
Jesus for you” (1 Thess. 5:18).

Living for Others
Jesus not only died for others (Rom. 5:8; 2 Cor. 5:14-15), but
he is a prime example of living for others. “He went about
doing good” (Acts 10:38).

To believing, penitent hearts (Acts 16:31; 2:38), as their
bodies are raised from the water of baptism (Acts 10:47; Col.
2:12), Christ is their everything (Col. 3:11).

Redeemed sinners (“all have sinned,” Rom. 3:23) realize that
if “one died for all, then all had died” (2 Cor. 5:14), “and
since he died for all, the living should no longer live for
themselves, but for the One who died for them and was raised”
(2 Cor. 5:15).

Living for the Lord includes daily Bible reading (Col. 1:10; 1
Pet. 2:2), daily praying (Rom. 12:12; 1 Thess. 5:17), a weekly
observance  of  the  Lord’s  Supper  (Acts  20:7),  a  weekly
contribution (1 Cor. 16:1-2), and living for others as “living
sacrifices” (Rom. 12:1), being “ready for every good work”
(Titus 3:1, 8, 14).



No matter how selfish and self-centered a sinner was before
his baptism, no longer does a Christian live “to himself”
(Rom. 14:7). Every morning, as Jesus “went about doing good,”
on the mind of every Christian is, “what can I do today to
help somebody?”

Those  who  live  for  Jesus  not  only  live  to  serve  other
Christians, but they look for opportunities to serve non-
Christians,  as  Paul  taught:  “Therefore,  as  we  have  an
opportunity, let us do good to everyone, especially to those
of the household of faith” (Gal. 6:10), “contributing to the
needs of the saints, showing love to strangers” (Rom. 12:13).

The first ones at Corinth in A.D. 51, “hearing, believing,”
and being “baptized,” were “the household of Stephanas” (Acts
18:8; 1 Cor. 16:15); apparently Stephanas himself and his wife
had children old enough to believe.

Their conversion was more than “joining a church.” Theirs was
a life-long commitment to live for Jesus and to live for
others. Six years later (A.D. 57) Paul wrote of them: “They
have set themselves to serve the saints” (1 Cor. 16:15). The
KJV says that “they have addicted themselves to the ministry
of the saints.” The word addict means to give oneself over to
a thing, and generally, says Webster, in a bad sense. The word
is used in reference to alcoholics or those given over to
drugs. But the KJV used the word in a good sense, that the
Stephanas family addicted themselves to the ministry of the
saints.

Sadly, some Christians allow selfishness to take over, and
live only for themselves. Phygelus and Hermogenes “deserted”
Paul (2 Tim. 1:15).

Demas, who had been one of Paul’s “fellow workers” (Phil. 24)
“deserted me,” said Paul, “having loved this present world” (2
Tim. 4:10).

On the other hand, most Christians crucify selfishness, living



for their Lord and for others: “Those who belong to Christ
have crucified the flesh with its passions and desires” (Gal.
5:24).

During Paul’s three years at Ephesus (A.D. 54-57) a Christian
by the name of Onesiphorus “served” Paul in such a way that he
could say to Timothy that “you know better than I the ways he
served me in Ephesus” (2 Tim. 1:18).

Then  later,  during  Paul’s  last  day  in  “chains”  in  the
Mamertine  Prison  in  Rome  (A.D.  67-68),  for  some  reason
Onesiphorus was in Rome (2 Tim. 1:16-17), over 600 miles away
from his home in Ephesus, and somehow he knew that Paul was
there. The Mamertine Prison is a three-quarter cellar with a
tiny window opening toward a cemetery.

In A.D. 67 Paul wrote, “When he [Onesiphorus] was in Rome, he
searched diligently and found me. …He often refreshed me, and
was not ashamed of my chains” (2 Tim. 1:16-17).

Paul  appreciated  his  good  friend,  and,  apparently  after
Onesiphorus  died,  Paul  penned  two  prayers  about  him  in  a
letter to Timothy: “May the Lord grant mercy to the family of
Onesiphorus,” and “May the Lord grant that he may find mercy
from the Lord in that day” (2 Tim. 4:16, 18), and Paul asked
Timothy to greet “the family of Onesiphorus” (2 Tim. 4:19).

An unselfish Christian lady in Bartlesville, Okla., a member
of the Sixth and Dewey congregation, showed no self-pity when
paralysis made her bedfast. She had never missed a Bible class
or a church service until she became bedfast. Then she asked
that the names of the Sunday morning auditorium Bible class
absentees  be  sent  to  her  every  Monday  morning.  With  her
telephone in bed she called each absentee. I preached for the
Sixth and Dewey congregation six years (195 1-57), and I am
sorry I have forgotten the name of the bedfast Christian of
whom it could be said, “She has done what she could” (Mark
14:8). She was a good example for every church member.



I am thankful that the Lord, though he does not need it, has
“a book of remembrance … written before him, for them who
reverenced  Yahweh,  and  who  thought  about  his  name”  (Mal.
3:16), “whose names are in the book of life” (Phil. 4:3).

In conclusion, “None of us lives to himself, and none dies to
himself. If we live, we live for the Lord, and if we die, we
die for the Lord. Whether, therefore, we live or die, we
belong to the Lord” (Rom. 14:7-8).
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